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The Louisiana Archaeological Survey and Antiquities Commission met on Tuesday, April 14, 2015, at 1:30 p.m. in the 4th floor conference room, 1051 N. 3rd Street, Baton Rouge, Louisiana.  

Members Present:
Dr. Chip McGimsey

Mr. Ray Berthelot
Dr. David Kelley
Dr. Ryan Gray

Mr. Mike Tarpley

Members Absent:

Ms. Missy Graves
Dr. Heather McKillop

Dr. Mark Rees

Dr. Jack Irion

Dr. Ed Britton

Mr. George Riser

Others Present:


Mr. Paul French
Mr. Doug Jones


Mr. James Eberwine


Ms. Sherry Wagener 


Mr. Simon Wooster

Ms. Rachel Watson

Welcome & Introductions

The Chair, Dr. Heather McKillop, and Vice-Chair, Mr. George Riser, were unable to attend the meeting.  Mr. Ray Berthelot served as Chair pro tem.  The meeting was called to order at 1:30 p.m.  

This quarterly meeting of the Commission was postponed from its scheduled time of the second Tuesday in March until April 14th in order to incorporate the Commission meeting into the series of events during Culture Connection.
All persons at the meeting introduced themselves.
MOTION:  A motion was made by Dr. Ryan Gray and seconded by Dr. David Kelley, to accept the minutes of the September 9, 2014, Antiquities Commission Meeting.  The motion carried unanimously.

Old Business

There was no old business to discuss
New Business


Permit Request – Chandeleur Island Sediment Project
Dr. Gordon Watts, Jr., Tidewater Atlantic Research, Inc., submitted a permit request to the Commission in order to conduct remote-sensing, Site Testing, and Reconnaissance Investigations off the Chandeleur Island, Louisiana.  Dr. Watts could not be available to present the project, so Dr. Doug Jones, Bureau of Ocean Energy Management (BOEM), presented in his absence.
BOEM awarded a contract to Dr. Watts in 2012 for a project entitled “Analyzing the Potential Impacts to Cultural Resources at Significant Sand Extraction Areas” in the Gulf of Mexico.  In addition to regulating offshore oil and gas extraction, BOEM also regulates the use of federally owned off-shore sand extraction sites.  The study was devised to study the avoidance and mitigation of submerged cultural resources.  Current efforts mirror those applied to oil and gas extraction sites, and the study is designed, in part, to assess the efficacy of those efforts, and where appropriate, recommend new approaches.  The study includes study areas in both federal and state water bottoms.  Federal study areas include Sabine Banks, Ship Shoal, and St. Bernard Shoal.  State water bottom study areas include an area near the Chandeleur Islands.  The project began in 2012.  Phase I began in 2013 with remote sensing surveys of selected areas to relocate previously known cultural resources. The goal was to determine which were potential shipwrecks and conduct further investigation of each resource.  In Phase II of the study, 10-12 locations were selected for diver investigation.
The project in Louisiana state waters involves several aspects.  In the 1980s, a ballast pile with several cannons dating to the late 1600s / early 1700s was identified by Texas A and M University with funding from Mineral Management Service (now BOEM).  Two of the cannons were recovered.  However, the location of the pile was subsequently lost.  One goal of the current project is to relocate this site using newly available information on the possible location.  During the emergency sand berm operations following the Deep Water Horizon spill, sand near the Chandeleurs was used to construct berms on the islands.  Dr. Watts conducted the marine surveys for that borrowing and identified several potential shipwreck sites for avoidance during this project.  One location looked like a potential ballast pile off the northern end of the Chandeleurs, which might be the original site.  In the last 18 months, additional survey work has been done, along with the discovery of original field notes from the 1980s project, which has resulted in greater confidence in the original site location.  This revised location is south of the site identified in 2010. If the 17th century ballast pile is relocated, divers will investigate to confirm its identification and whether it may represent a wreck and not just a ballast pile.
The project will also revisit the location reported in 2010 to determine if it is a potential historic shipwreck.  A diver investigation will be undertaken if the resurvey suggests it is a cultural resource.  If time and the budget permit, several other sites identified in 2010 may be revisited in an effort to confirm whether they are historic shipwrecks.  

Dr. Kelley asked about the cannon identified from the 1980s site which were of Swedish manufacture.  Was the manufacturer selling to a variety of clients such that the maker may not indicate the nationality of the shipwreck?  Dr. Jones stated that was apparently the case.  One of the reasons in 1980 they thought the site was a ballast pile was that the cannons were all damaged, and may have then been used as ballast. In this use, they are not tied to a specific ship.  Dr. McGimsey asked where the two cannon are now.  Dr. Jones said he believed that four or six were identified and two were recovered and sent to Texas A and M for conservation.  One of them is at a museum in Mississippi, and the other has disappeared.  Ms. Wagener stated the Jim Jobling several years ago indicated the cannon was still at Texas A and M.  The cannon is reportedly in bad shape and kept in a storage shape.
Someone asked if the ballast pile site was in federal waters.  Dr. Jones replied that it is in state waters.  This is why Dr. McGimsey inquired as to the location of the two recovered cannon.  Dr. Kelley noted that a similar story applies to the cannon recovered from the El Nuevo Constante.  Dr. McGimsey noted that the contract with the discoverers of the El Constante allowed them to retain some materials from the wreck.  

Dr. Jones stated that in addition to simply relocating the site, the original survey indicated there were several magnetic anomalies in the same area, and the question as to whether this is simply a ballast pile or a shipwreck remains to be determined.  

Dr. McGimsey noted that the permit request does not state where any recovered artifacts will be curated.   Dr. Jones stated that there is no plan to recover any artifacts.  If any items are brought up for identification, they will be returned to the site.  

MOTION:  A motion was made by Dr. David Kelley and seconded by Mr. Mike Tarpley, to approve a permit for the Remote Sensing, Site Testing and Reconnaissance Investigations off the Chandeleur Islands.  The motion carried unanimously.

Dr, Jones noted that the fieldwork dates were not yet set; there is a shortage of dive boats in the Gulf of Mexico and scheduling has not yet been arranged.  They do intend to complete the fieldwork this summer, with the report due in 2016.  
Other Business
Mr. Mike Tarpley noted that he had been on the Commission for 10 years, and that the meetings had always been held in Baton Rouge.  He is proposing that one meeting a year be held at a location outside of Baton Rouge.  He offered the Coushatta Tribal Facility for the September meeting.  This would provide the Commission the opportunity to have demonstrations, or review the Tribe’s language revitalization program. It is possible that other Tribes could be invited to participate as well.  Mr. Tarpley sees this as an opportunity for the Commission to be more than just voting on permits, and to become aware of broader cultural issues across the state.  Mr. Tarpley offered to do all the work setting up the meeting.
Mr. Berthelot restated the proposal to be that the Commission hold one meeting a year somewhere outside of Baton Rouge.  The next meeting will be in June, but Mr. Tarpley suggested the meeting in September would be more workable to host at the Coushatta Facility.  Ms. Watson noted that in September, classes will be ongoing, so that may be an issue for Commission members who are teaching at Universities, although this is always an issue.  
It was agreed that the proposal will be discussed again at the June meeting.

Ms. Watson noted the Divison of Archaeology is moving toward a system of charging for access to the online Geographic Information System.  This will be an annual subscription system, and probably set up by company rather than by individual.  The goal of the fees is to provide funds to support the annual licensing fees for the software.  Dr. Kelley summarized the fee structure and online access policy for several of the surrounding states.   Mr. Eberwine asked that if we charge for access, can contractors get the shapefiles for sites?  Initially, the fee will only provide the same access as now.  There have been discussions about providing shapefiles for specific project areas, but not providing the entire state to a given contractor.  Dr. Kelley asked about obtaining shapefiles for survey areas but this will have to be handled on a project by project basis.  This issue has not yet been discussed with the Tribes either.  Dr. Kelley noted that it saves the contractors a lot of time if they have the shapefiles.  It is an issue that is going through a lot of discussion at the Division.  There are also issues where the Division hosts site location data for the US Forest Service and Fort Polk and to what extent the state can distribute information on federal lands.  
Mr. Tarpley noted another area where the Commission could provide advice to the parties involved.  He noted that a federal agency is defining what is an ‘undertaking’.  The Natural Resources Conservation Service (NRCS) has for the last three years set up a system where they identify projects as having a slight, moderate, or high chance of ground disturbance disturbing cultural resources.  Tribes are receiving letters stating that the NRCS has reviewed the state’s GIS and didn’t identify any sites in the project area, and is therefore making the determination that there will be no effect.  The letters lead the Tribes to believe that the SHPO is concurring in this determination.

The Tribes have asked for the screen-shot of the project area and known sites, and have stated that known sites do not preclude the possibility of other sites to be present in the project area.  Mr. Tarpley is concerned about Section 106 is being applied, and suggests that alternative strategies for survey might be one solution to move these projects forward in an efficient manner.  Ms. Watson noted that SHPO does review NRCS projects, has recommended surveys on some, and they have done the surveys.  Many other projects have minimal ground disturbance and SHPO does not have a concern for those.  The largest problem is with land leveling activities.  Ms. Watson also noted that the Advisory Council of Historic Preservation has a role in advising federal agencies on how to implement Section 106.  
There was further discussion of this issue.

Motion:  Dr. David Kelley moved that the Commission meeting be adjourned.  It was seconded by Dr. Ryan Gray.  The Motion passed unanimously.
The meeting adjourned at 2:25 PM. 
